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Retirement celebration, cont’d from page 1
they stretch to meet new challenges. Under
Michael Savage's direction, CAS/CIAC has
become the premier state association in Amer-
ica." Ludes was a long-time Connecticut prin-
cipal and superintendent who served as chair of
the CIAC Board of Control from 1985-1989.

Glastonbury Superintendent Dr. Alan
Bookman, former president of CAS and vice
chair of the CIAC, spoke on behalf of the
Connecticut Association of Public School
Superintendents. "CIAC had always been pow-
erful in the state," said Dr. Bookman. "But
Mike's real genius was in promoting CAS.  He
did so through constant growth...They say that
nobody is irreplaceable.  However, Mike
Savage may be one of the few who may prove
that to be untrue."

The final two speakers, Dick Durost, executive
director of the Maine Principals' Association,
and Dr. Ted Sergi, former commissioner of
education, offered heartfelt remarks that were
infused with humor and good will, concluding
the speeches on a touching but comedic note. 

Following the speeches, Mike was presented
with a series of gifts, including a framed por-
trait that will be hung in the CAS Central
Office and an "Executive Director" ring cus-
tom-designed and donated by Jostens.

The program ended with a stirring good-bye
from Mike Savage. He acknowledged his lov-
ing family, including his wife and four beauti-
ful granddaughters, and thanked the many peo-
ple in the room who had influenced him both
personally and professionally. "Every single
one of you has added so much to my career and
to my life that I cannot begin to describe my
indebtedness for what you have
done for me and the ways you
have impacted me," said Mike.
He recalled his "thirty years of
good fortune" at CAS-CIAC,
noting that "many days were
challenging, but I looked forward
to each and every one of them."
He concluded by alluding vague-
ly to what his post-retirement life
will involve. "I am longing for
the opportunity to be managed
not by a clock or a calendar but
by personal desires. So, my real
job, starting in July and for the
years ahead, isn't to direct the
lives of others, but to work on
becoming more thoughtful and
deliberate about my own and that
of my loved ones." 

"What stands out most to us
throughout your rich history

with CAS is your ability to shape
the organization to meet the

changing needs of the principal-
ship.  Not once - not ever - did
you   forget what it is like to be
a school leader.  Not once - not
ever - did you allow us to forget

what it means to be a school
leader.  For your support, vision,
and dedication, we thank you.”

- Janet Garagliano 
CAS Secretary-Treasurer

CAS President Ev Lyons and CAS Secretary-Treasurer
Janet Garagliano present Mike with gifts on behalf of 

the CAS board.

Education Commissioner 
Dr. Mark McQuillan

NEASC Executive Director 
Jacob Ludes

Reverend Robert F. Tucker Former Commissioner 
of Education Dr. Ted Sergi
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CAS HAITI RELIEF EFFORT CONTINUES

In mid-May, Governor M. Jodi Rell sent a letter to all Connecticut schools updating them on the progress of the joint Haiti relief effort.
Excerpts from the letter appear below.

As you know, my office and the Connecticut Association of Schools (CAS) have been collaborating since January on a major fundraising
initiative to help victims of the devastating earthquake in Haiti.  We are pleased to announce that, as a result of the extraordinarily gener-
ous efforts of Connecticut school children, approximately $100,000 has been raised to date. 

We continue to receive inquiries from several Connecticut schools that have not had an opportunity to participate in the initial phase of
fundraising. Therefore, we are extending our project to October 30, 2010, in hopes of raising additional funds and securing matching dol-
lars from other sources.  

CAS and the Governor's office wish to express our sincere gratitude to those who answered the call and to appeal to those who have not yet
done so.  The need is still great, as is the opportunity for Connecticut school children to make a difference in the lives of their neighbors.  I
hope you will continue to join us in showing the world that Connecticut truly cares.

Here's How To Help

Parents can make donations, including checks made payable to the "Connecticut Association of Schools" (with notation identifying "Haitian
Relief Fund") and bring them or have their children bring them to their respective schools. Schools can make direct deposits at any local
Bank of America branch or can send their monies to the CAS for deposit.

MORE THANK YOU’S . . .
Last month, we printed a preliminary list of all of the schools in Connecticut that had contributed to the CAS Haitian Relief Effort.
Below are the names of those schools that have since contributed as well as those schools of whose contributions   we have since become
aware.  As mentioned last month,  in  our attempt to streamline the donation process (that is, allow schools to make deposits locally rather
than have to funnel all of their checks/coins/cash through CAS), we waived one procedural piece: our ability to track the donations. If a
school makes a donation through its local bank branch, CAS does not receive an individual record of it. Therefore, if your school made a 
deposit locally and you would like to be acknowledged in a future issue of the BULLETIN, please send an email to kpacktor@casciac.org.

• Andover Elementary School –  David Griffin Principal
• Mary E. Griswold School, Berlin –  Laurie Gjerpen, Principal
• Bristol Eastern High School –  V. Everett Lyons, Principal
• Greene-Hills School, Bristol –  Scott Gaudet, Principal
• Canton Middle School –  Joseph Scheideler, Principal
• Chester Elementary School –  Michael Barile, Principal
• Enrico Fermi High School, Enfield –  Paul Newton, Principal
• Essex Elementary School –  Joanne Beekley, Principal
• Fairfield Ludlowe High School –  David Ebling, Principal
• Guilford Lakes School, Guilford –  Michael Biddle, Principal
• Melissa Jones School, Guilford –  Paula McCarthy, Principal
• Killingworth Elementary School –  Rita Peretto, Principal 
• Litchfield Center School –  Andrienne Longobucco, Principal 
• Buckley Elementary School, Manchester – Holly Maiorano, Principal

• Vinton Elementary School, Mansfield Center –  Jim Palmer, Principal
• Anna Reynolds School, Newington –  Ellen Miller, Principal
• North Haven High School – Russell Dalai, Principal
• Old Saybrook Middle School –  Mike Rafferty, Principal
• Plainville High School –  Gregory Ziogas, Principal
• Preston Veterans' Memorial School –  Kathryn Walsh, Principal
• Squadron Line School, Simsbury –  Kerry Jones, Principal
• Salem Middle School –  Jim Moran, Principal
• Torrington Middle School –  Matthew Harnett, Principal
• Frenchtown Elementary School, Trumbull –  Jackie Norcel, Principal
• Louise Duffy School, West Hartford –  Kathleen Tracy, Principal
• West Haven High School –  Pamela Gardner, Principal
• Windham High School –  Gene Blain, Principal
• South West Conference –  Norm Winnerman, Executive Secretary
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HOW DID YOU SPEND LAST WEEKEND?
By Dave Maloney, Assistant Executive Director

I spent last weekend with a Nobel Peace Prize winner…
What did you do? 

Imagine overhearing two of your students having that
conversation. Every year, as part of their PeaceJam
Ambassadors program, hundreds of CT students in
grades 8-12 have the opportunity to spend a weekend
with a Nobel Peace Prize winner at the PeaceJam
Northeast Youth Conference. And, they can't stop talking
about it.

Have we got your attention, yet?

On May 24th, the Connecticut Student Activities
Conference held an informational meeting to provide
interested schools with more details about this exciting
opportunity. Attendees met the executive director of
NextGen Leaders, a teacher advisor, and students who
have be-come a force for change in their communities
and the world!

PeaceJammers explore violence - how their lives are
touched by it, root causes, how the media portrays it;
intolerance, and their own biases and blind spots; privi-
lege and power; and what it takes to be a peacemaker.
They also focus on the life and work of one of the
PeaceJam Nobel Laureates, the social, political, and eco-
nomic situation that they faced when they took their stand
for peace, and their continuing work.

PeaceJam programs use service-learning as a vehicle to
help students increase their academic achievement and
community commitment and develop leadership and
teamwork skills. Global "Call to Action" projects give
student leaders the opportunity to engage in active learn-
ing and problem-solving as they join with the Nobel
Laureates to address critical issues in their communities
and the world. Breaking the cycle of violence, eliminat-
ing extreme poverty, ending racism and hate, restoring
the environment, women and children's rights, are just a
few of the issues that appear on PeaceJam conference
agendas.

We believe that the inspiration of Nobel Peace Laureates,
combined with the education and action components of
PeaceJam programs serve as a catalyst for a new genera-
tion of young leaders to commit to personal change, and
become a force for change in their communities and the
world.

The Connecticut Student Activities Conference, Nobel
Peace Laureates, and your students working together to
change the world, imagine the possibilities!

For more information call Dave Maloney at CAS (203-
250-1111) or check out more about PeaceJam programs
in the northeast, and the Global Call to Action, by visiting
www.NextGenLeaders.org.

WESTHILL WINS CONNECTICUT DEBATE
ASSOCIATION 2009-10 CHAMPIONSHIP

By Everett Rutan, Executive Director, CT Debate Association

The Connecticut Debate Association (CDA) closed out a very successful
2009-10 season with its state finals hosted by Wilton High School.  The
Westhill High School team of Skyler Ross and Joanna Koczuk won the varsi-
ty championship round in a 3-2 decision over the Wilton team of Austin
Schaefer and Kobi Bordoley.  The top five spots were rounded out by teams
from Pomperaug in third place, and Wilton teams in fourth and fifth place.  

In the novice division, the Staples High School team of Jacob Meisel and
Mark Schwabacher took top honors.  The second through fifth places were
taken by teams from Daniel Hand, St. Luke's, Stamford and Wilton.

The topic was "Resolved:  The U.S. should significantly limit corporate
spending on federal elections." The choice was prompted by the recent
Supreme Court decision in Citizens United vs Federal Elections Commission,
which overturned several major precedents and campaign spending laws.  

The CDA held 10 tournaments from October through March this past year.
Over 400 students from the 30 member schools competed in more than 1000
rounds of debate.  Tournaments are held monthly and member schools may
send as many teams as space permits.  Only debaters who win a team or
speaker trophy or go undefeated at a regular tournament qualify to attend
state finals at year end.  Twenty CDA schools had a total of 144 debaters
qualify to attend this year.  

All Connecticut high school are welcome to join CDA for the 2010-11 sea-
son; and we actively seek new members and volunteers.  For more informa-
tion, please see our website at http://ctdebate.org. 

A PRINCIPAL’S ENDORSEMENT:
Understanding FOI - A Guide for CT High School and
Middle School Students

The Freedom of Information Commission (FOIC) and the Connecticut
Foundation for Open Government (CFOG) have developed and made avail-
able a curriculum unit dealing with Connecticut’s Freedom of Information
Act. The unit, which can be downloaded in the form of a guide at
http://www.state.ct.us/foi/Students/foi_textbook_for_website.pdf, is most
appropriate for use in civics or government classes but might also be incor-
porated into a United States history course.  This FOI-specific curriculum is
designed for high school and possibly middle school age students and is the
result of the hard work of two Regional School District 13 teachers and its
director of curriculum. The unit offers four days of detailed lessons and
includes interactive classroom activities, homework assignments and hands-
on activities will broaden students’ awareness of their “right to know.”

All school districts in Connecticut are encouraged to utilize this free
resource.  In addition, the FOIC is prepared to provide speakers who can
bring these lessons "to life."  Here in Region 13, we have been making use
of the curriculum guide to offer more in-depth information to students
regarding their "right to know" and to, ultimately, help create better citizens.
Please take advantage of this wonderful free resource. I can endorse it with-
out reservation and I know that I speak for both the FOIC and CFOG in
saying that they will be at your disposal once you contact them (860-566-
5682). If you have any questions, do not hesitate to contact me.

- Dr.  Steve Wysowski, Principal, Coginchaug H.S., Reg. School District 13
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Congratulations to Dr. Ellen Garber
Stokoe, principal of West Hartford's
Edward W. Morley Elementary

School, who was named Connecticut's 2010
National Distinguished Principal by the
Connecticut Association of Schools (CAS).
She was nominated for the award by second
grade teacher Dawn O'Connor who calls her
"an outstanding leader and champion of
achievement for all students." 

Ellen earned both a bachelor and master of
science degree from Central Connecticut
State University and a doctor of philosophy
from the University of Connecticut.  She
began her a career in education in 1969 as a
classroom teacher in an elementary school
in Ohio. She returned to Connecticut in the
mid 1970s and, since 1985, has been serv-
ing the West Hartford Public Schools in a
number of capacities including teacher,
townwide curriculum specialist and interim
principal. In 2000, she was appointed prin-
cipal of Morley, the position she now holds.

Ask any member of the Morley community
about Dr. Ellen Stokoe and the first word to
come to mind is "excellence." "Excellence
is the hallmark of Ellen Stokoe's work
whether it is with teachers, students, parents
or administrators," says Dr. Karen List,
Superintendent of the West Hartford Public
Schools. Third grade teacher Debbie
Antoinetti echoes this sentiment. "Ellen
continually demonstrates exceptional com-
munication skills, progressive thinking,
flexibility, compassion and, above all, a
thirst for excellence," says Debbie.

With a single-minded drive to ensure suc-
cess for every child in her care, Ellen has
fostered a vibrant, caring, student-oriented
culture where students can grow socially
and emotionally as well as academically.
Says fellow West Hartford principal
Margaret Beecher, "Ellen has established a
school climate that is positive, warm and
inviting. Morley is, simply stated, a happy
place to be." Adds O'Connor, "Through a
general love and respect that she models for
all, Ellen has built an environment of
respect and responsibility that permeates the
hallways, classrooms and office areas."

Ellen has been a catalyst for change at
Morley and her efforts have resulted in a
multi-faceted educational program which

allows all students to achieve at high levels.
She was the first elementary principal in the
district to introduce and implement
Professional Learning Communities and
individual student improvement plans. Her
successes are largely tied to her collabora-
tive approach to building leadership, which
involves empowering her staff to be part-
ners in the decision-making process and
working side-by-side with them to develop
and implement a vision for improved educa-
tional opportunities.   Says Beecher, princi-
pal of Bugbee Elementary School, "Ellen
developed and chaired Morley School's
Improvement Council which led to the
active participation of all staff members in
the process of school change and growth
and a strong collaboration between home
and school."

In her ten years as principal of Morley,
Ellen has been the driving force behind a
number of new programs that have helped
to improve student learning, expand family
involvement in the schools, and support
professional development opportunities for
teachers. One of the most successful initia-
tives she has implemented is the Discipline
with Love and Logic program, a national
model designed to help parents develop
skills that will enable their child to learn
responsibility, make choices, and face con-
sequences.  The is one of many programs at
Morley that have resulted in increased par-
ent engagement.   As a direct result of
Ellen's efforts, Morley has the highest pro-
portion of parent volunteers in the district.
According to Morley parent Patti Hoppin
Mohler, "Morley has an incredible "open
door" policy for volunteering and parent
participation. Whether it be reading with a
kindergartner or walking to Town Hall with
students to donate thousands of items to the
food bank, Ellen has created an environ-
ment that allows parents to become
involved in their children's education."

One of Ellen's many strengths is her focus
on data-driven decision making and her
ability to use assessment data as a tool to
accelerate student learning.   According to
List, "The Connecticut Mastery test is every
school's report card. Ellen is tenacious in
her analysis of what Morley is doing well
and where they need to refine, change and
improve.  She collaborates with leaders and
teachers to analyze student performance

data and to ensure interventions are in place
to meet student needs."

Ellen will be honored by CAS at the
"Celebration of Distinguished
Administrators" to be held in the fall at
Saint Clements Castle in Portland.  In
October, she will travel to Washington, D.C.
to participate in a two-day national recogni-
tion event along with National
Distinguished Principals from each of the
other forty-nine states, the District of
Columbia and the Virgin Islands.

The National Distinguished Principals
Program was established in 1984 as an
annual event to honor elementary and
middle school principals who set the pace,
character, and quality of the education chil-
dren receive during their early school years.
The program is jointly sponsored by the
U.S. Department of Education and the
National Association of Elementary School
Principals (NAESP), in corporate partner-
ship with the Variable Annuity Life
Insurance Company (VALIC). It calls atten-
tion to the fundamental importance of the
school principal in achieving educational
excellence for pre-kindergarten through
eighth grade students. The recognition
afforded by the NDP designation instills
pride in principals' accomplishments and
reinforces their leadership in helping chil-
dren develop a lifelong love of learning.

WEST HARTFORD ADMINISTRATOR NAMED
CONNECTICUT'S NATIONAL DISTINGUISHED PRINCIPAL

Dr. Ellen Stokoe
2010 National Distinguished Principal
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STAMFORD ROCK BAND WINS CAS BANDJAM 2010
By Dave Maloney, Assistant Executive Director

Darien High School was the scene of the 2010
Connecticut Association of Schools Bandjam event
which was held on Friday, May 21. Billed as the
"Ultimate High School Battle of the Bands," the
event featured eight outstanding high school rock
bands from throughout the state of Connecticut com-
peting for the opportunity to perform on the Main
Stage at the New Haven International Festival of Arts
and Ideas.  The winning band also received a $100
gift certificate from Sam Ash Music Stores and 3
hours of recording studio time at Stamford
Recording.  

The band Frogg, made up of students primarily from
Stamford, placed first in the competition and will per-
form at the Arts and Ideas Festival on June 26.
Members of Frogg include Skyler Moon Clark from
Westhill High School on guitar and vocals; Minoy
Clark from Westhill on vocals; Ryan Panny from
Staples High School on guitar; Andres Parrado from
Westhill on bass; Joe Guarneri from Stamford High
School on drums; and Lisa Occhino from Westhill on
the keyboard. 

Individual Outstanding Musicianship Awards were
also presented by the judges to guitarist Skyler Clark
and vocalist Minoy Clark. This year's second place
band was Re-Think from Danbury High School.
Other bands performing at the event were from
Haddam-Killingworth High School, Lewis Mills
High School, Valley Regional High School, John
Winthrop Middle School, Masuk High School/
Trumbull Middle School and Darien High School.

The members of the band, Frogg, receive their first place plaque for winning the 
2010 Connecticut Association of Schools Bandjam at Darien HS on May 21. 

>From: Sadlon, Rick 
>Date: Tue, May 25, 2010 at 9:53 AM
>Subject: Thank you!
>To: David Maloney 
>
>Dave, 
>
>Now that we have concluded the second
>year of the CAS Bandjam event, I just
>wanted to thank you once again for all of
>your expertise, advice and support of the
>Bandjam program. We are reaching a
>population of students that is often over-
>looked by more traditional school music
>programs and we have heard many times
>from parents how appreciative they are
>that a program like the Bandjam event
>exists for their children. Our challenge will
>continue to be the marketing of the event
>to reach even more students in the com-
>ing years. It has been a real pleasure
>working with both of you on this project
>again this year and I look forward to the
>continued growth and success of the 
>program. Many thanks!
>
>Sincerely,
>
>Richard Sadlon
>Director of Music
>Darien Public Schools

FLANAGAN AWARD 
WINNERS ANNOUNCED 

By Dave Maloney, 
Assistant Executive Director

Scott Leslie, chair of the Connecticut Student
Activities Conference Board of Control
(CSAC), is pleased to announce the winners
of the 2010 Thomas R. Flanagan Memorial
Awards.  Tom Flanagan was a longtime prin-
cipal at Waterford High School and architect
of many popular student activity programs.
He served on the board of the CSAC for
many years before his untimely death in 1979.
The following outstanding student activities
have been selected for recognition from many
applications received from elementary, middle
and high schools throughout the state.

n Prendergast Elementary School,
Ansonia, Math Mentors – This activity uses
students in grades 4-6 as math mentors to stu-
dents in grades 1-3.  Mentors meet with their
mentees once a week for 30 minutes review-
ing and reinforcing math skills through a vari-
ety of activities.  Mentors give up their recess
time on Friday to accommodate this very spe-
cial activity!  The mentors receive training
from a lead teacher once a week who assists
in the development of creative activities and
teaching strategies.  Teachers speak highly of
the improved performance by both the
mentees and their mentors.  The program has
increased young children's interest in volun-
teerism and service to the Prendergast com-
munity.  Over 100 students have participated
in the program! 

n Haddam Killingworth High School,
Higganum, Holiday Telethon – Every
December students produce a telethon to help
raise money for different charities.  This year
they produced "Shoreline's Got Talent" which
was a competitive event between high schools
on the shore.  Nearly 200 HK students were
involved in the four hour production, aired
live to over 22,000 households in the area.
The program was joint venture between
video, art, and business marketing classes.
The Holiday Telethon has brought the com-
munity together for several years raising over
$200,000!  The motto is "kids helping kids"! 

n Naugatuck High School, Respect
Committee – DECA students at Naugatuck
High decided to address the problem of disre-
spect by forming a "Respect Committee."
Student members have attended conferences
and held school assemblies as part of an out-
reach effort that has resulted in a new found
energy to promote a greater tolerance and
respect for all members of the school commu-
nity.  "Got Respect" T-shirts and "Team
S.W.A.G."  (Swear Words Are Garbage) 

continued on page 10
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Flanagan, continued from page 9
campaigns have led the committee to conduct a
school climate survey.  The results of the sur-
vey will drive next year's agenda of activities.  

n Parish Hill Middle / High School,
Chaplin, Empty Bowl – This activity is an
annual school wide service project under the
direction of Art Teacher, Ann Williams.
Students create 600 ceramic bowls and, at a
designated date, hold "Empty Bowl Night".
The bowls are filled with a bountiful array of
soups, breads and cheese donated by teachers
and citizenry for a community supper.  Each
bowl is sold for $10.  The event raises over
$6,000 annually which is donated to the local

food bank.  Empty Bowl night promotes great
pride and spirit throughout the school commu-
nity as over 80% of the students are directly
involved in the service project.  The event
showcases the talented student body; be it art-
ful ceramic creations, tasty culinary offerings
or serenades by choral singers!

n New Canaan High School, Student
Leadership Program – Under the direction of
Assistant Principal Dawn Bartz, the aim of the
student leadership program is to lower the
number of disciplinary referrals by creating a
comprehensive approach to student activities.
Over 25% of the school's enrollment (1244) is
currently involved in one or more of the fol-

lowing activities: bi-monthly dinner forums on
important topics such as alcohol use and bully-
ing; peer mentor training; community service
projects and fund-raising initiatives; freshman
orientation; and crisis event planning. The pro-
gram has fostered a greater sense of belonging
to the school and an increased opportunity for
students to become more involved in decisions
that affect them.  The results of the program are
impressive: a decrease in disciplinary prob-
lems, more students becoming allies instead of
just being a bystander, and an improved school
climate and culture.  The student leadership
program is now in its third year of operation
with the goal of reaching 100% of next year's
senior class!

5TH ANNUAL CT DATA SHOWCASE: STORIES OF SUCCESS -
CLOSING THE ACHIEVEMENT GAP
By Regina Birdsell, Assistant Executive Director

Dr. Douglas Reeves, founder of the Leadership & Learning Center, delivered the open-
ing keynote address for the 5th Annual Connecticut Data Showcase Conference.  He
shared his latest research on teaching, leadership, and learning and discussed informa-
tion from his latest book, "Transforming Professional Learning into Student Results."
The focus of the first day of the conference was devoted to using data to drive district
improvement.  A variety of breakout sessions were held throughout the day, all focusing
on district and system perspectives.

In the evening, a special recognition gathering highlighted the successes of the fifteen
partner districts implementing the Connecticut Accountability for Learning Initiative
(CALI).  A welcome and acknowledgement by Education Commissioner Dr. Mark
McQuillian and recognition of commitment from Chief of the Bureau of Accountability
and Improvement, Deborah Richards, opened the evening recognition. Following was a
presentation of the 15 districts accomplishments by James Mitchell, Patrick Proctor and
Michael Wasta, external consultants for the Connecticut State Department of Education.

On April 29, Kati Haycock, president of the Education Trust, reviewed national data on
student achievement patterns, with special focus on low-income students and students of
color. She talked about the problems that are clear in the data, and shared lessons from
schools and districts that are tackling those problems head on and getting results.   A
variety of breakout sessions were held throughout the day, all focusing on school level
perspectives.

The two-day sessions provided school and district personnel opportunities to share data
with the professional learning community. Student achievement and behavior data along
with district data was displayed on data boards that served as the centerpiece for discus-
sion. Additionally a variety of vendors were on hand with materials and software used in
working with data, providing information and demonstrations. 

On behalf of the Connecticut State Department of Education, the Connecticut
Association of Schools, the CT RESC Alliance and SERC would like to take this oppor-
tunity to thank everyone who participated in the Connecticut Accountability for
Learning Initiative's 5th Annual Connecticut Data Showcase. The widespread commit-
ment to improving learning outcomes for the children of Connecticut was evident by the
diverse representation from schools and districts across the state, as well as by the
thoughtful data walls and conversations that occurred throughout the two days.

Pictured at right. . . top photo (l to r): Susan Kennedy, Nancy Stark, Bob Pitocco,
Debbie Richards; center photo (l to r): Damaris Rau, Pedro Mendia, Imma Canelli; bot-
tom photo (l tor): Pat Proctor, Mike Wasta, Jim Mitchell.
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CAS 58TH ANNUAL MEETING

On May 13th, member school principals and assistant principals
gathered at the CAS Central Office for the association's 58th
annual meeting.  The administrators in attendance — predomi-

nantly from member high schools — elected a new slate of officers,
approved three changes to the CAS Constitution, and adopted the pro-
posed 2010-2011 budget which, for the second consecutive year, included
no dues increases.  The CIAC membership passed four changes to the
CIAC Bylaws without any debate or contention.

The member principals unanimously approved three changes to the con-
stitution, all of which pertained to the composition of the association's
various boards. The revisions serve to facilitate the election of individu-
als who reflect the diversity of the membership with respect to factors
such as race, gender, region and district demographics and who have a
requisite amount of prior service to the association which will allow them
to be informed and effective board members. To view the new
Constitution changes, visit http://www.casciac.org/pdfs/ proposed_CAS_
Constitution_changes_2010.pdf.

The CIAC membership approved four bylaw changes, two of which
affect the CIAC Transfer Rule. The remaining two pertain to due process
procedures and to school principals' responsibilities concerning payment
of fees. To view the specific bylaw revisions and the rationale behind
them visit http://www.casciac.org/pdfs/proposed_CIAC_Bylaw_
changes_2010.pdf.

In his final Executive Director's Report, retiring executive director Mike
Savage reflected on the biggest successes and the biggest challenges of
his 30 years at CAS-CIAC. Among his greatest challenges, many of
which were also his greatest disappointments, were: having to fight
against the state legislature's efforts to divest the CIAC of its authority to
regulate interscholastic athletics; being unable to make inroads in
redefining the primary role and responsibility of the school principals to
be that of instructional leader; and, having to "manage the very unpleas-
ant task of depriving young, enthusiastic athletes of their right to partici-
pate in CIAC sports when, through no fault of their own, they violated
CIAC regulations."

Among Mike's greatest accomplishments were: the merger between CAS
and the Elementary and Middle School Principals Association
(EMSPAC) which was executed in 2000; the establishment and continued
expansion of the Unified Sports® Program; the creation of the CIAC
Athletic Program Evaluation Model; the partnership with University of
Connecticut involving the management of the clinical component of
UCAPP; and the recent development of the executive coaching program.

Mike concluded his report by acknowledging the hard work, talent and
dedication of his staff. "I will be leaving here with many great memories.
The old coach in me has coached many great CAS teams and let me con-
clude by saying that my present team is by far the best ever,” said Mike.
“I am leaving having coached my championship team of 30 years."

At the conclusion of the business meeting, Dr. V. Everett Lyons, CAS
President and chair of the CAS Awards and Recognition Committee, pre-
sented Letters of Commendation to five individuals who have made out-
standing contributions to CAS and to the member schools it serves. The
recipients were: Joseph Bacewicz, principal, Tolland High School;
Timothy Breslin, principal, Farmington High School; Lauren Elias, prin-
cipal, Tinker Elementary School, Waterbury; Jeffry Mathieu, principal,
Bacon Academy, Colchester; and Joseph Scheideler, principal, Canton
Middle School. Sue Homrok-Lemke, principal of Henry James Memorial
Middle School in Simsbury, was also selected to receive a Letter of
Commendation; however, she was unable to be in attendance. 

Students from McKinley School in Fairfield 
are eager for the race to begin!

And the runners are off!!!!

KiDSMARATHON BUILDS ON
LAST YEAR’S SUCCESS

In its second year, the popularity of KiDSMARATHON exploded
with more than 600 elementary school students from around the state
participating in this ground-breaking fitness program. Students com-
pleted their weekly training in their home towns and then all came
together to run the last leg of a marathon in one of two venues. Over
400 elementary students attended the culminating event at Cheshire
High School on May 22nd and another 200 participated in the subse-
quent event at Norwich Free Academy on June 5th. 

On the Monday following the event at Cheshire High School, Janice
Mayeran from McKinley Elementary  School in Fairfield sent an
enthusiastic thank-you email to organizer Dave Maloney.  “My kids
are still smiling today and talking about the event!  They loved it so
much!!  Thank you for doing so much to help the children of CT
become more physically active,” wrote Janice.  “My greatest memory
from Saturday was when three of my runners  jumped onto the track
to help a little girl in the third heat who was struggling on lap one and
then two more students jumped onto the track with a little boy during
lap two.  Our students were so invested in helping them succeed even
though they didn't know the runners and had already run four laps.
Our students ran extra laps with huge smiles on their faces and in
their hearts knowing that they were offering support that they received
as they ran. It warmed my heart!!!”
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Administrators have an
important role in the TEAM

Program.  You have the
opportunity to be a resource
and support for the profes-
sional development of new
teachers based upon the
CCT.  You also have the

opportunity to align support
for new teachers with your

current building and 
district initiatives.
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JILL WNUK IS CAS MIDDLE LEVEL
EXEMPLARY EDUCATOR

By Earle G. Bidwell, Assistant Executive Director

"Visiting Mrs. Wnuk's room is a
tremendous reflection on her com-
pelling and personal love of learn-
ing.  Her walls and windows are
covered with activities that speak of
her continual search to provide stu-
dents with relevance in their studies.
Knowing the concepts of the
American Revolution is not enough
for students in Mrs. Wnuk's eighth
grade social studies class - under-
standing how they have shaped our
current lives and neighborhoods is
the goal."  Written by East Hartford
Principal Nathan Quesnel, these
words define the heart and soul of
Jill Wnuk, CAS' Middle Level
Exemplary Educator for 2010-2011.  

In addition to teaching social studies, Mrs. Wnuk is a team leader of an
eighth grade interdisciplinary team where she manages all parent con-
tacts, parent conferences and open house events. As a result of her own
professional development at CREC, she earned the title of "Master
Teacher" and assists her department in the delivery of exemplary les-
sons in the district and throughout the region.  As Student Council
Coordinator, Mrs. Wnuk organized "Falcon Pride," a school wide cli-
mate initiative that features monthly activities for students and leads
students in community service projects focusing on environmental
issues.  

How Mrs. Wnuk is viewed by students is evidenced in a letter of rec-
ommendation by student Kristine Lombardo that says in part "Mrs.
Wnuk helps us solve our problems no matter what kind of problem it is.
She is always there when you need her if you are having a bad day.  She
meets with parents or calls home to talk to them every once in a while
to tell them how you are doing.  Mrs. Wnuk should be chosen for CAS
Middle Level Exemplary Educator …because she shows excellence in
teaching, involvement with students and leadership."  

And finally, here are some thoughts by the award recipient.  "To me a
great teacher is defined as an individual who learns as much from her
students as the kids receive in instruction.  The first thing I learned was
life lessons often hurt, but they're worth it.  Two, humor is essential and
luckily a natural by-product of middle school!  Hurt and humor are the
ingredients that excite me every day, make me nervous every Sunday
night and leave me pleasantly exhausted on a Friday night.  Where else
can I witness a child growing up before my eyes one minute and asking
a question like "what if you don't believe in Korea?" in the next.  For all
the tears, stress and drama, my time with the kids is filled with laughter,
hope and life.  At East Hartford Middle School I have observed all.
When I began teaching here, I had no idea I was jumping onto the
greatest roller coaster on Earth.  It is the opportunity to see young adults
at their best, and at their worst.  I am proud to have a hand in helping
them develop into the citizens the world needs and thankful I have been
allowed to do so."  

The CAS Middle Level Honors and Awards Committee is proud to add
Jill Wnuk's name to the list of past recipients who have represented the
association with distinction.  

JILL WNUK

CHIPPENS HILL AND GRANBY MEMORIAL
SELECTED AS MIDDLE SCHOOLS OF THE

YEAR
By Earle G. Bidwell, Assistant Executive Director

For only the second time in this decade, The Connecticut
Association of Schools (CAS) is proud to announce that two
Connecticut middle schools have been selected as CAS 2010-2011
Schools of the Year. They are Chippens Hill Middle School in
Bristol and Granby Memorial Middle School in Granby.  Chosen
from over 150 eligible Connecticut middle schools, they distin-
guished themselves as consummate middle schools, employing
exemplary practices as defined by the National Middle School
Association, the National Association of Secondary School
Principals and Connecticut's plan for secondary school reform.  

While the two schools differ in size, demographics and challenges,
they both excelled in meeting the needs of their students and com-
munities and in employing cutting edge instructional strategies,
data driven decision making, and exemplary school climate prac-
tices.  

Led by Principal Catherine Carbone and an able faculty and staff,
Chippens Hill was cited for creating a school community that rose
from priority status to state recognition in just a few short years
reflecting the efforts, professional knowledge and enormous com-
mitment to education of middle school students in Bristol. Among
the foremost reasons for its selection is its impressive efforts to
close the achievement gap.  In this regard, Chippens Hill is match-
less among all middle schools in Connecticut. Another superlative
is their record of community involvement and service.  The Kids
in the Middle (KIM) program is impressive in scope, involving
middle level students in over three dozen service initiatives from
tutoring at the elementary schools to partnering with community
based organizations such as the Bristol Public Library and the Park
and Recreation Department.  Opportunities for student involve-
ment at CHMS are equally imposing as evidenced by the CAFÉ
program for special needs students, award winning participation in
Unified Sports and a wide array of afterschool clubs and athletic
activities to name but a few.  

While GMMS has been recognized as a leader in middle level edu-
cation in the past by being selected twice as a Blue Ribbon School,
Principal Paul Osypuk and a dedicated staff have  clearly not rest-
ed on their laurels but have continued to move forward to meet the
ever-changing requirements of providing quality education to stu-
dents.   Among the many reasons for their selection is a record of
achievement of GMMS students who consistently score at or near
the top in Connecticut in virtually every category of achievement
measured by standardized testing.  Furthermore, almost two thirds
of its eighth graders are enrolled in high school level math and
ninety-four percent in world language; certainly impressive statis-
tics.  However, it is not surprising given the attention paid to
shared decision-making and to solving instructional problems of
practice.  No other school involves all stakeholders in major deci-
sion-making on policy and instructional decisions to the degree
seen in Granby.  Similarly, they are in the forefront in faculty peer
review, devoting two days a marking period to peer visits, collegial
conversation and shared videos of instructional practice. 

That two schools were selected this year is a testament to the high
quality of middle level education in Connecticut.
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ciac newsciac news
O Following a request from the Southwest
Conference to move boys golf to the fall, the
CIAC Boys and Girls Golf Committees con-
ducted a survey of all principals, athletic
directors and coaches in schools with golf.
The surveys were completed online with a
total of 285 responses, 114 from athletic direc-
tors; 94 from coaches; and 77 from principals.
The results were that 60 respondents (21%)
were in favor of moving both boys and girls to
fall; 91 respondents (32%) were in favor of
moving boys only; and 134 respondents (47%)
were in favor of moving neither.
Consequently, the committee voted to leave
boys and girls golf in the spring because a
clear mandate to move was not present. 

O On Sunday, June 6th, the Connecticut Sun
honored the four 2010 CIAC girls' basketball
championship teams during an on-court cere-
mony at halftime of their 1:00 p.m. game

against the San Antonio Silver Stars. CIAC
fans had the opportunity to purchase discount-
ed tickets for the game in advance.

O Due to the scarcity of available indoor ath-
letic facilities in the winter months, many high
school track teams resort to practicing in the
school hallways.  In 2007, one Connecticut
high school would routinely hold practices
inside the school building. Sprinters would
practice in a straight hallway. During one drill,
sprinters would race in pairs for approximate-
ly 100 yards. They had allegedly been
coached to finish with their heads down and
extended to provide the best opportunity for
victory. Following the sprint, the momentum
of the athletes would carry them into a con-
crete wall, which the athletes would use to
brace themselves and stop. Unfortunately, dur-
ing one of these drills a sprinter was unable to
stop. His feet became tangled with another

sprinter's feet at the finish line, causing him to
crash head-first into the concrete wall and suf-
fer injury. He subsequently brought a lawsuit
against town and school officials. The defen-
dants moved for summary judgment, in part
arguing that the plaintiff, through his parents,
had released the defendants by signing a waiv-
er stating that they would not hold the school,
the board of education or its employees
responsible for any injury sustained while
engaging in any practice or game or while
traveling to or from practices or contests. In
January of this year, the court ruled that the
waiver did not in fact release the defendants
from their alleged negligence. First, the court
found that the release was not sufficiently spe-
cific. Second, the court drew parallels to the
Connecticut Supreme Court's decisions in
prior cases, which held that exculpatory agree-
ments in connection with recreational activi-
ties were void against public policy.

THE ONLINE ELIGIBILITY CENTER 
BY THE NUMBERS . . .
*    115,000 athletes entered this year; 1,000,000th eligibility list name will 

be entered in Fall 2010
*    150,000 game and event entries per school year
*    Over 20,000 people on notification lists, in excess of 2.5 million e-mail 

notifications sent annually
*    Approximately 7,000 coaches and 13,000 game workers and officials 

entered
*    Over 60 officials' assigners getting direct notifications via the system
*    In addition to CIAC member schools, nearly 100 middle schools enter 

their information as well

UNKNOWN/UNDERUSED FEATURES:
*    Facility Editor
*    Reset schedule changes while editing
*    Search current and past year's eligibility lists
*    Matching games across levels
*    Import holidays
*    Include MS events in e-mails
*    Set school for driving directions
*    Linking to schedules
*    Connecting school calendar website directly
*    Coaches submitting entry forms
*    View past year's game workers

NEW FEATURES COMING SOON:
*    Notifications on expiring Coaching Permits, First Aid, CPR, etc.
*    "Fill as you type" feature and freshman year field on eligibility lists
*    "Don't Notify" option on changes
*    Notifications and multiple opponents on non-CIAC sports
*    Additional "compare schedule" options
*    Mobile phone optimized versions of both eligibility center and 

ciacsports.com
*    Edit info for all head coaches on one screen
*    Import from Power School

Court Finds Nothing Wrong with
Association's Hiring of a PI To
Investigate Athletic Program
A federal Judge from the District of New Jersey has denied a
request for injunctive relief brought by St Patrick High School,
which had been banned by the New Jersey State
Interscholastic Athletic Association from participating in the
playoffs. Specifically, the court found that St. Patrick had an
opportunity to be heard and that the actions of the association,
which involved hiring a private investigator, did not constitute
an illegal search.

St. Patrick is based in Elizabeth, New Jersey, and serves a pre-
dominantly African-American and Latino population. The court
noted that the school has had an outstanding and successful
basketball program for the last two decades. The controversy
erupted when the NJSIAA barred St. Patrick from competing in
the state basketball tournament after determining that St.
Patrick's coach, Kevin Boyle, convened and attended several
open gym sessions prior to the official start of the 2009-2010
season, in violation of league rules. The investigation began in
response to the complaints of a parent that two students (his
sons) had improperly transferred to St. Patrick High School to
participate in athletics, in violation of Article V § 4(D) of the
NJSIAA's bylaws. During the investigation, possible violations
of a NJSIAA ban on out-of-season coaching were uncovered.
The NJSIAA learned of Boyle's conduct through the reports of a
private investigator who was hired by the association to ensure
compliance with league rules. On several occasions, the private
investigator entered the premises of St. Patrick to investigate
an alleged rules violation. The plaintiff claimed that the
NJSIAA's hiring of the PI violated various constitutional rights
associated with due process and unreasonable searches and
seizures, leading to the bid for injunctive relief. (Source: Legal
Issues in High School Athletics, May-June 2010)



15THE CAS BULLETIN MAY/JUNE 2010

The CIAC Spirit of Sport award was created to honor a student-
athlete, coach or team that exemplifies positive sport values

while faced with difficult challenges. The award is named in honor
of Michael H. Savage, the retiring executive director of the CIAC.  

The 2010 recipient of the Spirit of Sport award is Rachel Shannon
Grusse, a senior at Glastonbury High School. Rachel received the
award from Mr. Savage at the annual scholar-athlete banquet held at
the Aqua-turf Club on May 2, 2010.

Rachel was born without a spleen and contracted a form of bacterial
pneumonia that required the amputation of both of her lower legs and
her fingertips when she was sixteen months old. Despite her physical
limitations, Rachel began competitive swimming at the age of ten.
She continued her competitive swimming pursuits while at
Glastonbury High School where she was a member of the girls' varsi-
ty swim team for four years.

While Rachel was a motivation to others, it was her dedication to her
team and sport as well as her work ethic that her high school team-
mates most admired. Despite severe physical limitations, Rachel
never asked for special considerations. Instead she practiced every
day with unwavering optimism, determination and enthusiasm.

For her dedication to her sport, her loyalty to her team and a commit-
ment unmatched by many able-bodied athletes, the first-ever
Connecticut Spirit of Sport award was presented to Rachel.

. . . more ciac news. . . more ciac news

FIRST CIAC SPIRIT OF SPORT AWARD PRESENTED AT SCHOLAR-ATHLETE BANQUET
By Dr. Robert Lehr, CIAC Staff

UNIFIED SPORTS® - MARCH GLADNESS AND THE BIG DANCE
By Lou Pear, Director of Unified Sports

While UCONN celebrated “March Madness”
at the big dance, Unified Sports athletes cel-
ebrated “March Gladness” and a little dance.
This past March, over 500 Special
Olympians from over 60 Connecticut middle
and high schools celebrated their basketball
prowess in high school gymnasiums from
Tolland to Simsbury, from New Canaan to
Norwich, and several in between. In addition
to tournament competitions, many of these
schools held half time basketball demonstra-
tions and, in Southington, the fans in the 

stands numbered over 500 from the pep band
and pep club to parents, coaches students
and teachers. Bristol Central's Unified Sports
team was recognized as a cool school team
and Erin Pac, bronze medalist on the US
Olympic bobsled team, cheered us on and
provided words of encouragement to our
middle school athletes at Farmington High
School. By the way, Unified Sports teams
also danced at the beginning their March
Madness as they were guests of the East
Haven High School Unified Sports team.
Students coaches and parents had a great
time as they too can enjoy a little dancing in
the midst of the basketball season. 

At each of these basketball tournaments,
there were volunteers from the lacrosse,
football, crew and soccer teams who helped
to keep score, cheer on the athletes and pres-
ent medals of achievement. Members of each
schools choral and band departments per-
formed the National Anthem. A special thank
you goes out to Lisa Kovlakis from ESPN
and Jean Sutton of Bob's Stores and the
many volunteers from their corporations. We
also were honored to have Mike Lupica,

sports commentator for ESPN, writer for The
New York Daily News and author of several
New York Times best sellers, to join us. He
was sharing the MC work with his son,
Zack. His opening remarks included tributes
to the many athletes and coaches that were
present and his final quote said it all: "I have
come to this Unified Sports basketball tour-
nament for four years and I haven't left." We
are honored to have Mike Lupica on our
team as well. 

As the basketball season was winding down,
Trish Witkin, athletic director of Glastonbury
High School, hosted the elementary Unified
Sports skill day where over 185 athletes and
partners demonstrated their athletic talent. In
the weeks thereafter, Conard and Hillhouse
High Schools hosted the elementary sports
days, a highlight for our younger athletes. 

It has been a busy season and we are contin-
ually being reminded how special
Connecticut's athletics are and how much
gladness they bring to the courts and the joy
they share with all who are involved. So let's
DANCE!
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The 2010 CIAC baseball tournaments were dedicated to retiring Executive
Dircetor Mike Savage. Presenting the dedication plaque at the Class LL
championship on Sunday, June 13th were (left to right) Butch Azzara, Paul
Hoey and Joe Tonelli. The Class LL game was moved to Sunday following a
long rain delay in the Class M game on Saturday afternoon. All four final
games were held at Palmer Field in Middletown.

The 7th Annual Michaels Cup Unified Sports® Awards Banquet was held
on May 10th at the Aqua Turf Club in Plantsville. In a surprise announce-
ment, Special Olympics CT Executive Director Beau Doherty (PHOTO
LEFT) called Mike Savage to the podium to publicly inform him of the
newly established Mike Savage Unified Sports Award for Athletic
Excellence. The award, which will be given annually to an outstanding
Unified Sports athlete, was presented in its inaugural year to Kayle
Cunningham from Irving Robbins Middle School in Farmington (RIGHT
PHOTO). In announcing the award, Beau stated, “The CIAC/Special
Olympics Unified Sports Program has provided athletic opportunities to
over 15,000 athletes and partners since its inception in 1992. Mike
Savage is the architect of this unqiue partnership which has been in exis-
tence for the past eighteen years and has grown into a national model.” 

On May 16th, Mike Savage received the
Distinguished American Award from the
Northern Connecticut Chapter of the National
Football Foundation and College Hall of Fame.
Presenting the award (above right) was
President Dr. Gil Boisoneau.

DDeeaarr  CCoonnnneeccttiiccuutt  IInntteerrsscchhoollaassttiicc
AAtthhlleettiicc  CCoonnffeerreennccee,,

II  wwaanntteedd  ttoo  eexxpprreessss  mmyy  tthhaannkkss  ffoorr
tthhee  SScchhoollaarr-AAtthhlleettee  AAwwaarrdd  pprreesseenntt-
eedd  tthhiiss  yyeeaarr aatt  tthhee  AAqquuaa  TTuurrff..  IItt
wwaass  aann  hhoonnoorr  ttoo  bbee  aacckknnoowwlleeddggeedd
bbyy  yyoouurr oorrggaanniizzaattiioonn;;  aanndd  II  aamm
iinnssppiirreedd ttoo  ccoonnttiinnuuee  ttoo  iinnvveesstt  mmyy
ttiimmee  aanndd  eeffffoorrttss  iinn  eennggaaggiinngg  iinn
aatthhlleettiiccss  aanndd  aaccaaddeemmiiccss..  VVaalluuiinngg
ssppoorrttss  aanndd  eexxeerrcciissiinngg  tthhee  mmiinndd
hhaavvee  aallwwaayyss  bbeeeenn  ppaassssiioonnss  ooff
mmiinnee,,  aanndd  ssuucchh  aann  aawwaarrdd  wwaass
qquuiittee  ffuullffiilllliinngg..  

SSiinncceerreellyy,,
DDaanniieellllee  CChhaarreettttee
CCooggiinncchhaauugg  RReeggiioonnaall  HHiigghh SScchhooooll

. . . more ciac news. . . more ciac news
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On Monday, June 14, the staff hosted an informal retirement luncheon to toast Bob Deasy for his four
years of outstanding works as assistant director of outreach for the Unified Sports Program. During those
four short years, Bob succeeded in recruiting 30 new schools and 600 new student-athletes into the
Unified Sports program. He organized and facilitated four student leadership summits and assisted in the
management of over 100 Unified Sports events. Mike Savage called Bob one of the “most sincere and
caring individuals” he has been privileged to have on staff. In an emotional good-bye, Bob stated, “Four
years ago, I came here a stranger. I leave here as a member of a family. I am awed by all of you, both as
people and as professionals.”

SPECIAL FLUID NEEDS OF
CHILDREN

By Roxanne Moore MS, RD

The most important part of an athlete's diet
is fluid. While humans can survive for
about a month without food, they can only
survive a few days without water.
Athletes, especially child athletes, need to
ensure they drink extra fluids to replace
body water lost while exercising. There are
several factors that increase a child's risk of
dehydration including:
• Children sweat less compared to adults, 

which can make them overheat more 
quickly. 

• Children tend to get hotter, faster during 
exercise.

• Children do not tolerate temperature 
extremes well.

One of the primary functions of water is to
cool the body. When a child sweats, it
helps to cool the body. If a child does not
drink adequate fluids to replace fluids lost
in sweat, the body's water balance will be
upset, and the body may soon overheat.
Symptoms of dehydration can start when
as little as 1% of body weight has been
lost. For a 70-pound child, this would
equate to less than a 1 pound weight loss.
By paying attention to what a child drinks
before, during and after activity, we can
help the child maintain proper performance
- mentally and physically. Here are a few
tips to help keep your child athlete well-
hydrated:
• Drink 1 to 2 cups of water 1 to 2 hours 

before the activity.
• Drink 1 to ½ cups water 10 to 15 minutes 

before the activity starts.
• Drink about 1/2 cup of fluid every 15 

minutes.
• Drink 2 cups of water for every pound of 

weight loss. You can determine how 
much to give him/her to drink by weigh-
ing the child before and after the activity. 
Make sure your child understands the 
reason you are weighing him/her is to 
monitor the amount of fluid he/she will 
lose during exercise.  

Plain, cold water is the best and most eco-
nomical source of fluid. Cold fluids are
absorbed faster than warmer ones. Fruit
juice, fruit drinks and sodas can lead to
stomach upset during activity.  Sports
drinks are generally not needed for activi-
ties lasting less than 90 minutes. 

Roxanne Moore is the national director of
wellness for Sodexo Education.

"Thanks For The Memories"
Bob Deasy, Assistant Director, Unified Sports®

I remember a Special Athlete playing the
National Anthem, one exaggerated note at a time
to the complete silence within the gym at East
Hartford High School. Not a dry eye in the
house! A wheel chair Special Athlete, a smile so
infectious carrying the basketball in his lap to
the encouragement of his teammates and the
applauding crowd; to a young  girl, blind and
using a walker, listening to a bell being rung
behind a backboard, beckoning her shot that was
all net. This is what I want you to embrace. This
is what I want you to be part of.

I remember a Special Partner from
Farmington/Avon's high school team repeatedly
rebounding the ball and giving the ball back to a
Special Athlete from Bristol Central until she
made the basket. Pure sportsmanship! A fast
break it wasn't as he lumbered down the court
with his Special Partner keeping up with him,
looking to score at the lowered basketball net.
He found the net with a swish! You don't forget
those moments.

I remember Mike Savage standing in front of
over two hundred middle and high school stu-
dent athletes at our recent Youth Leadership
Summit, sharing from his heart, his continuing
dream of making it better for our special needs
students in Connecticut. You don't forget those
moments.

At a previous Youth Leadership Summit, I
remember Beau Doherty, President and CEO of
Special Olympics Connecticut telling personal
stories when in his early adulthood his eye wit-
ness accounts of how youth with intellectual dis-
abilities were treated with such disdain and sepa-
ration. The students gathered in that auditorium
were at the edge of their seats, clinging to his
every word. You don't forget those moments.

I remember a superintendent of a school dis-
trict, standing in the corner of a gym, wiping
away tears that found their way to his face after
watching a Unified Sports basketball game
played at a half-time during a varsity girl's bas-
ketball game. I remember watching a varsity
track team having one of their best practices
while showing Special Athletes how to exchange
batons during a race and how to propel yourself
forward in the standing long jump. You don't
forget those moments.

In many of my previous articles I hope that I
encouraged you to witness what I have been
blessed to observe by saying, "you had to be
there." I hope that you have or will take a chance
to "be there," to see pure athletics, pure friend-
ships and pure memories.

As one very famous Bob said at the conclusion
to his radio and television shows, "thanks for the
memories."

. . . more ciac news. . . more ciac news
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SSPPRRIINNGG  22001100  CCIIAACC  SSPPOORRTTSS  CCHHAAMMPPIIOONNSS

Pomperaug’s starting pitcher Brett Koliani led his team to a 2-1 victory over Xavier to win the Class LL state
championship. Xavier’s Shaun Coughlin only allowed two runs in nine innings.

Champion Runner-up 
Farmington Greenwich

Champion Runner-up 
Class L: Southington Staples
Class M: Lewis Mills Masuk

Champion Runner-up 
Div I: Staples Farmington
Div II: New Canaan Avon
Div III: East Catholic Granby Memorial
Div IV: Northwest Catholic Canton

GIRLS  GOLF

Champion Runner-up 
Class LL: Westhill Newtown
Class L: Waterford Bristol Eastern
Class M: St. Joseph Lauralton Hall
Class S : Terryville St. Bernard

SOFTBALL

Champion Runner-up 
Div I: New Canaan Greenwich
Div II: Fairfield Ludlowe Staples

GIRLS LACROSS

Champion Runner-up 
Class LL: Pomperaug Xavier
Class L: Sheehan Nore Dame, 

W. Haven
Class M: Montville Waterford
Class S: Northwest Catholic Cromwell

BASEBALL

BOYS  VOLLEYBALL

Champion Runner-up 
Open: Danbury Windsor
Class LL: Glastonbury Danbury
Class L: Windsor Simsbury
Class MM: Daniel Hand Weaver
Class M: Career Nonnewaug
Class S: Bloomfield East Hampton

GIRLS  OUTDOOR  TRACK

Champion Runner-up 
Class L: Fairfield Warde Greenwich
Class M: New Canaan Wilton
Class S: Weston Stonington

GIRLS  TENNIS

Champion Runner-up 
Class L: Cheshire Fairfield Prep
Class M: Darien New Fairfield
Class S: Weston St. Joseph

BOYS LACROSSE

Champion Runner-up 
Class LL: Greenwich Fairfield Prep
Class L: New Canaan Fairfield Warde
Class M: Guilford Branford
Class S: Weston Bolton/E. Catholic

BOYS  TENNIS

BOYS  GOLF

Champion Runner-up 
Open: Notre Dame, W. Haven   Amity
Class LL: Amity NFA
Class L: Daniel Hand Notre Dame,

W. Haven
Class MM: Brookfield New London
Class M: Bloomfield Weston
Class S:  Northwest Catholic Coginchaug 

BOYS  OUTDOOR  TRACK
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Retired AD’s 
Corner
By Ed Tyburski
O LIFE MEMBERSHIPS – Life membership CAAD Gold Cards for
retired athletic directors were initiated in 1996, at which time 34 cards
were distributed.  As of June 2010, there are 125 retired athletic direc-
tors who have received gold cards.   

The average number of years our retired AD's have served our schools
is 19.3 yrs.

To be eligible for a gold card, you must have been an athletic director
and CAAD member for a minimum of five years in Connecticut and be
retired from teaching.  Retiring from teaching and becoming a part-
time athletic director makes you ineligible, as well as retiring from the
AD position and continuing to teach.  Those people will be eligible
when they retire from teaching.

This year there were five gold card recipients. 

Robert Harris retired after 37 years in education.  Bob served 30
years as athletic director at Fairfield College Preparatory School.  He
was a successful tennis coach for 23 years.  He was the New Haven
Register Boys Tennis Coach of the Year, CHSCA Boys Tennis Coach
of the year, CHSCA Athletic Director of the Year, and earned the
CAAD Award of Merit.

David Frost retired after 36 years in education.  Dave served 5 years
as athletic director at Manchester H.S.  He initiated the 
girls swim team at Manchester H.S. and was a successful coach 
of the team for 31 years.  He was inducted into the Manchester H.S.
Sports Hall of Fame and was the CHSCA Girls Swim 
Coach of the Year.

Frank Niederwerfer retired after 31 years in education.  Frank served
14 years as athletic director at Cheney Technical H.S. 
in Manchester, CT.  At Cheney Tech, he coached boys soccer,
track, cross-country and boys/girls volleyball. He also coached 
girls soccer at Tolland H.S. and boys soccer at South Windsor 
H.S.

Beverly A. Lowden retired from Thomaston H.S in 2008 after 39
years teaching health/physical education.  Beverly served 12 years as
athletic director 1974 -1986.  She was the second female to be appoint-
ed as a high school AD in Connecticut.  She was a successful varsity
coach in field hockey, basketball, volleyball, and softball and was
inducted into the Connecticut H.S. Coaches Association Hall of Fame
in 2006.

Raymond DeAngelis retired from education after 31 years teaching
health/physical education at Emmett O'Brien Technical H.S. Ansonia,
CT.  Ray served 21 years as athletic director 1988-09.  Was a success-
ful varsity baseball coach 1979-94 earning two league titles.  He also
coached boys/girls basketball, cross-country, golf and girls volleyball.
He was inducted into the Emmett O'Brien Hall of Fame in 1995; he
served as CAAD President 2008-09; and, he was the recipient of the
NIAAA Award of Merit in 2001.

CAAD  PRODUCES PARENT VIDEO 
WITH CIAC AND CHSCA SUPPORT

As part of the Connecticut Association of Athletic Directors’
five-year strategic plan, a video is being made called
"Parenting the Student-Athlete." This video will be 12 min-
utes long, perfect for any pre-season parent meeting, and
will highlight several common parent behaviors which are
detrimental to a child's athletic career.  The project was
developing so successfully that the CIAC and the CHSCA
joined with their support to make the video a first-class pro-
duction.  All involved have a strong sense that parents today
have lost perspective and many of them add much undue
stress on their child.  We were able to secure the services of
Mike Golic, ESPN radio host of Mike & Mike in the Morning,
and ESPN commentator Suzy Kolber to narrate.  Denniger
Productions is producing and editing the video and many
athletic directors, coaches, students and parents served as
the actors.  The video will be mailed at no cost to every
school this August.   Hopefully this will help us get the mes-
sage to parents that they should support their child and the 
entire team and to make their child's career a fun  experience.

O MILESTONES:

David Bayersdorfer has retired after 40 years in education. Dave
served 16 years as athletic director at Housatonic Valley Regional
H.S in Falls Village, CT (1992-08).  He was a successful basketball
and golf coach for nine years, winning five league golf titles. He
also served as an assistant football coach for six years.  He was
inducted into the Housatonic Hall of Fame in 2008 and served as
interim vice principal on three occasions. 

Mark Dunn has retired after 38 years in education.  Mark served
17 years as athletic director at Stafford H.S. (1985-02).  He was a
very successful girls gymnastic coach earning five consecutive
NCCC titles 1980-84 and State M Champions 1982 and 1984, run-
ner-up 1981 and 1983.  His girls cross-country team was State SS
Champions in 1997 and runner-up in 1996 and 1999.  He also was
head coach of boys and girls indoor/outdoor track and football
1984-92.  He was the CHSCA Outstanding Girls Outdoor Track
Coach in 2001.

George Tirado, Sr. has retired after 35 years in education.  George
served 18 years as athletic director at Wilby H.S. in Waterbury, CT.
He was a successful coach in girls basketball for 11 years, in base-
ball for 8 years and in volleyball for 4 years.  

Ken Parciak has retired after 35 years in education.  Ken served 7
years as athletic director at Windsor H.S.  He was a successful
coach at Berlin H.S. in softball for 24 years and basketball for 12
years.  He was inducted into the CT Softball Hall of Fame in 2010,
was an NHSCA finalist in 1998 and, in 1990, was the CHSCA
Coach of the Year.

caad newscaad news
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i Anthem i

i Baden Sports i

i Bearingstar™ Insurance i

i Big Y Supermarkets i

i Coca Cola i

i CT Lighting Centers i

i CT Sun i

i Dick’s Sporting Goods i

i Grynn & Barrett Studios i

i Horace Mann i

i IGA / Bozzutos i

i Jostens i

i Liberty Mutual i
i Martin Screen Printing i

i MaxPreps i

i McDonald's i

i N.E. Fitness Distributors i

i PureTech Water i

i Rawlings i

i Sodexo i

i Spalding i

i Subway i

i Teachers’ Insurance Plan i

i U.S. Marine Corp i

i Wilson Sporting Goods i

INVESTORS IN 
CT YOUTH

. . . more caad news. . . more caad news
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